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In my capacity as Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2010, I am pleased inform this distinguished Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) that, in keeping with the mandate entrusted to it, the Working Group concluded its work on September 23.   

During the Permanent Council meeting of August 5, 2009, the Secretary General presented the proposed program-budget of the Organization for 2010, which was transmitted to the CAAP for consideration, in accordance with Article 19.b of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, whereby the CAAP is instructed “[t]o examine the proposed program-budget that the General Secretariat transmits to it in consultation with the Permanent Council for the purposes indicated in Article 112.c of the Charter, and to submit to the Council such observations as it may deem pertinent.”

For its part, the CAAP, at its meeting of August 11, decided to establish two working groups to consider the proposed program-budget for 2010:  the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget for 2010, chaired by Ambassador John Beale, Permanent Representative of Barbados and Vice Chair of the CAAP, and the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2010, which I chair, in addition to serving as Vice Chair of the CAAP.
At the first meeting of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2010, the Chair initiated the work entrusted to the Group by presenting a preliminary draft resolution on the program-budget for 2010 (CAAP/GT/PRPP-4/09).  At that meeting, the Chair told the delegations that that document contained elements from previous budget resolutions:  resolution AG/RES. 1 (XXXVI-E/08), “Program-Budget of the Regular Fund of the Organization for 2009, Quota Assessments and Contributions to FEMCIDI for 2009,” of the thirty-sixth special session of the General Assembly, held on September 30, 2008, and resolution AG/RES. 2437 (XXXVIII-O/08), “Guidelines for the Program-Budget of the Organization for 2009,” of the thirty-eighth regular session of the General Assembly, held in Medellín in June 2008.   

At the first meeting, the Chair also proposed that the Group begin its consideration of the draft resolution with Section III of the document (Provisions of an Administrative and Budgetary Nature), since the earlier sections of the draft resolution would be based on decisions adopted by the Working Group to Review the Proposed Program-Budget.

During that same first meeting, the Chair heard the initial comments of the member states, who requested additional time for consultations and to consider the Chair’s proposal.  The states also requested a revised version of the document that would show the changes made with regard to previous resolutions.  In that connection, the Committee decided to begin negotiations on the draft resolution at a subsequent meeting. 

The second meeting of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2010 was held on September 18, 2009, at which time Counselor Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada to the OAS, was elected Vice Chair of the Working Group.  Also, as proposed at the first meeting, the Working Group began its negotiations on the draft resolution with Section III, “Provisions of an Administrative and Budgetary Nature.”  Considerable progress was made in negotiating the draft resolution (CAAP/GT/PRPP-4/09 rev.1), and agreement was reached on the following paragraphs:

· III.A.2: Management reports and review of program-budget expenditures and financing  

· III.A.3: Indirect cost recovery policy

· III.A.4: Fundraising

· III.A.5: Payment of quotas  

· III.A.6: Fiscal year of the Organization

· III.A.7: Strategic planning and evaluation

· III.A.8: Human resource policies (agreed to pending consultations with the Department of Legal Services regarding the paragraph on “age discrimination”)

The results of the work done at the September 18 meeting are contained in document CAAP/GT/PRPP-4/09 rev. 2.

The Working Group continued its work at a third formal meeting, held on September 23, 2009, and chaired by the Vice Chair of the Working Group, Counselor Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada.  That meeting continued its consideration of all of Section III of the document, ““Provisions of an Administrative and Budgetary Nature.”  It then proceeded to consider Section II, “Financing of the Budget Appropriations.”  After some debate, an agreement was reached to reduce the member state contributions by US$79,385, which meant that income from quota payments to the Regular Fund would be US$78,513, 615.  Nonetheless, the Working Group decided not to change the budget ceiling, set at US$90,125,000, and to increase the amount under other income, including, inter alia, interest, rents, and repayments, to US$1,579,385. 

The Working Group continued its deliberations with Section I, “Budget Appropriations,” which was agreed to without any changes.  Finally, the Working Group considered and approved the preambular section of the draft resolution, without changes. 

The Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget for 2010 completed its work on September 23 and reached an agreement on the draft resolution contained in document CAAP/GT/PRPP-4/09 rev.3 corr.1.

I would like to take this opportunity to express my appreciation for the valuable cooperation and constructive efforts of the delegations in our efforts to achieve a consensus.  In particular, I wish to express special thanks to Counselor Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada and Vice Chair of the Working Group, for his support of this Chair. 

Virgilio Alcántara

Ambassador, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic

Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution
on the Program-Budget for 2010
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